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Samuel Stern was born in Furth, Germany in January 1939 in the only 
hospital that allowed Jewish child births.  His father was from 
Mannheim, and the family lived in Nuremburg. His brother Peter 
Gunther is three years older.  Their names are a reflection of the 
Nuremburg Laws.  Jewish children born after 1939 could not have 
German names and no middle names were allowed with the exception of 
the name Israel. His father was an electrician and his mother a 
housewife. The family was traditional in terms of keeping the 
Jewish laws, but not overly religious.  His mother's family had a 
great deal of contact with non-Jews because they were involved in 
cattle trading. 
 
     Samuel's primary source with regard to what happened after 
Hitler took power is his uncle, who now lives in Florida.  The 
family went from respectable middle class to near poverty.  They 
lost the family home.  The family made several attempts to get out 
of Germany which were unsuccessful, except for his uncle.  Once 
they all went by car to the Czechoslovakia border but they were 
turned back. 
 
     His father lost his job but was allowed to run a school for 
Jewish men who wanted to learn to wire generators and dynamos.  
This was very limited employment.  But he believes that one of the 
reasons that he, his mother and brother survived the war was his 
father's talent with electrical power.  When they were sent to the 
Riga, his father was responsible for wiring a good portion of the 
ghetto. 
 
     The family was sent to Riga in November 1941.  Samuel has a 
clear memory of many train trips and one of his first memories was 
arriving at Riga by freight train.  He remembers seeing people 
being shot, which was not an unusual occurrence.  His mother has 
said there were many times when Himmler was there, casually telling 
people to go one way or another. 
 
     For a period of time the family was sent to Rostov, although 
he does not know why.   
They were there when the Russians fought and turned the Germans 
back towards the west.  They lived in a jail.  They were there 
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around New Year's time when the Russians were very close.  The 
Russians set off fireworks - the noise was radically different from 
the gunfire they were used to hearing.  The family was in one jail 
cell.  There was wire netting over stair wells so people could not 
jump to commit suicide, which happened a few times.  They were able 
to maintain a caring family life. Samuel befriended a son of a 
German general.  Once they both entered a truck and were able to 
start it.  Samuel got a spanking. 
 
     They were sent back to Riga and from Riga, they were sent 
somewhere in Germany.  (He does not know where.)  The family was 
put on trial for being prisoners of war and enemies of the state.  
His parents were given a choice: either the two of them would be 
sent to a ghetto or a camp and he and his brother to a German 
family; or his father would be sent off and he, his mother and 
brother sent to a different location.  They chose their separation. 
 
His father was sent to Buchenwald and he, his mother and brother 
were sent to Ravensbruck. 
 
     He remembers travelling by train, getting off and walking a 
great distance to the camp.  They were sent to a delousing center.  
He was terrified because they split up - he and his brother were 
sent to one area to take a shower. This was a terrifying thought 
because they knew by then that showering was not necessarily a good 
thing to do.  He thought they would never see their mother again, 
but they did about an hour later.  It was a strange reunion.  They 
all had had their hair shaven and it took a while to recognize his 
mother. 
 
     In Ravensbruck, they stayed together in a huge barrack with 
tiered bunk beds.  They shared a bottom bunk. Generally, this was 
an advantage because they did not have to climb up.  His father 
knew where they were because they corresponded.  Samuel remembers 
receiving his father's death notice.  In typical German fashion, 
they were notified by carbon copy; the original was sent to the 
town where he was from near Mannheim. 
 
     Each prisoner was responsible for maintaining their own number 
patch.  The number was not allowed to fade or they were in trouble. 
 
He remembers women sowing black thread over the numbers so it was 
clear. 
 
     Once his brother was deathly ill and had to undergo surgery 
for an abscess on his neck - probably due to T.B. It was a time of 
fear.  They found out later that an experimental anesthetic was 
used which apparently worked. But his brother said that the first 
incision hurt.  Samuel was very ill himself once.  He had a boil on 
the soul of his left foot and he could not walk.  He had to be 
hospitalized, where he shared a bed with three other children. 
 
     Every Sunday there was a "parade" which was really a head 
count.  This took much of the day.   
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Children were not allowed to speak.  The commandant was an awful 
man.  He had a mistress who had a huge German shepherd.  She used 
to love to take the dog up to people and let it sniff.  On the 
basis of how the dog sniffed, she decided who lived and who died. 
Once during one of these head counts, the commandant gave the 
children chocolate bars, out of the blue.  There were about thirty 
or forty other children in the camp.  Samuel does not believe there 
were any other children in their barrack.  He doesn't know what the 
women did during the day. The children were pretty much free to do 
what they wanted, no one took care of them. 
 
     Women with children were allowed to leave a half hour early 
from the head count to put the children to bed.  One day, his 
mother led he and his brother by the hand and another woman picked 
him up.  He was scared but he knew enough not to yell.  It was 
another woman prisoner who wanted to leave the grounds early and 
had to pretend she had a child.  She did not speak German but 
probably Polish.  He was able to speak enough Polish to get by.  
Prisoners had to know about six or seven languages to get by. 
 
     In 1945, Ravensbruck was being closed down and the inmates 
were sent primarily to Belsen.  In January 1945, their block was 
scheduled to be sent to Belsen.  This was four or five days after 
his brother's surgery.  After the head count they had to go back to 
the barrack to get their belongings, when his brother's bandage 
became loose.  His mother stopped to fix it.  Just then, the 
commandant, his mistress and her dog entered the block and the 
mistress asked his mother what she was doing.  She said she was 
fixing his brother's bandage and that she would not leave until it 
was fixed.  The mistress reached for a gun but the commandant said 
never mind, "they'll go next time."  They had missed their trip to 
Belsen. 
 
     The "next" time was about six weeks later.  Samuel believes 
the delay made a big difference in survival because many who had 
left in January 1945 never survived.  There was a typhus epidemic 
there and they arrived at the end of the epidemic; although, he and 
his brother did get typhus. 
 
     In Ravensbruck, they played as children, played tag, things 
like that.  He and his brother were a unit, they looked after each 
other.  When they heard their father died, he had lost his front 
tooth.  They had suspected that he died because they had not heard 
from him in a while.  He was aware of exterminations in 
Ravensbruck; if not in the camp, people were sent away to be 
killed.  One of the purposes of the head count was selection.  He 
knew what going to the right or left meant, if only that people who 
went to the right were never seen again. 
 
     He remembers Belsen well.  At the end of the war, the camp was 
liberated on Easter Sunday.  The Saturday before, they heard that 
Roosevelt had died.  He didn't know "what" he was but he knew 
something bad had happened.  That day they received extra rations 
of bread but no one ate it.  
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They could not understand this largesse and thought the bread was 
poisoned.  The next day, he and his brother were up early and were 
among the first to see the British soldiers.  They came with a tank 
and marched German guards in front of it.  They had white arm bands 
and their arms over their heads.  They ran into the bunk house and 
told their mother but she did not believe it.  A few minutes later 
the tanks came in.  It was an incredible period of joy.  
 
     There had been many rumors going around Belsen.  They once 
heard that the nazis were trying a new way of killing Dutch Jews by 
putting them on a train and running it over a cliff.  He does not 
know if this is true.  He does not have much memory of the food, 
but remembers being very hungry. 
 
     They had arrived at Belsen in March 1945 and remained there 
after the liberation until August.  There were quite a few Jewish 
soldiers, some of them from Palestine, some from Great Britain.  
They were extremely friendly people.  They lived in the barracks of 
the guards and soldiers.  The three of them had their own room.  
One day, the British soldiers asked for all materials that had been 
in the camp, clothing, papers, everything, because they were going 
to burn it. People said they had nothing because they wanted to 
keep things; it was the only touch with life they had.  His mother 
put together a pile of things she didn't want and this way she was 
able to save things like their number badges. 
 
     After the war, they lived in an old age home for Jews in 
Nuremburg.  This became a home for Jewish survivors from Nuremburg. 
 
There were 10,000 Jews in Nuremburg before the war.  Samuel 
remembers only about 40 people there after the war.  He and his 
brother were the only children there.  He has fond memories of that 
home.  They had the run of the city; they took trolley cars down 
town to see movies and circuses.  They went to school with 
Christian children.  He was in the first grade.  His teacher made 
a comment once, when he couldn't do his five's table or something 
like that, that he did not have a "good German head."  He ran out 
in tears and complained to the principal.  The teacher was 
chastised. 
 
     Near their old house was a house where nazi literature was 
stored.  He and his brother were given an assignment to collect it 
all to be burned.  They found a trap door where hundreds of prayer 
books were stored.  He still has two of them. 
 
     His step-father was from Nuremburg, but his parents were 
originally from Poland.  He was put in the Polish branch of the 
Russian army.  He found himself in Vienna after the war with a 
pass.  He was told to report back but instead, he walked from 
Vienna to Nuremburg where he met Samuel's mother.  They were 
married in the United States in 1947. 
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     From Nuremburg, they went to Munich.  It was clear they were 
going to America, but he doesn't remember why that was. In Munich 
they lived in German officer's barracks.  From there they went to 
Bremershaven(ph) by train.  It was a gathering of many people going 
to the United States.  The children wanted very much to be 
American.  They tried to remember what American soldiers looked 
like.  It was clear they did not smoke cigarettes the way Americans 
did. 
(Note:  Tape 2 is distorted.) 

�.END.  
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